TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 2nd October 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner
Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr David Storey


Cllr Clare Storey 

Cllr John Dransfield 


Cllr David Barrit



Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr Ian Hartley
Apologies  Cllr Paul White, CCllr Jenny Purcell, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, CCllr David Whipp, 
Cllr Ruth Crompton





Also present: Therese Edmonds
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 4th September 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr C Storey seconded by Cllr Dransfield  
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  Cllr Hodgson declared interest in Planning Application Application : 17/0539/OUT.  PROPOSAL: Outline: Erection of one bungalow within curtilage (Access only). AT: Stunstead House Stunstead Road Trawden
County Councillor’s report 
The Country Councillors could not attend the meeting, although Cllr Foxley was able to advise that PC Nigel Keates will be returning to the area on a part time basis.  Both Cllr Foxley and Cllr Cockburn-Price have put pressure on the Police to get coverage for Trawden, and have been successful  Thanks were given to both Councillors for their assistance as there has been no coverage since PCSO Gregory left at the end of 2016.

Cllr Foxley advised that she has managed to secure funding for a defibrillator which she suggested be located at Ball Grove.  Adele suggested that the staff members of the cafe should be shown how to operate the machine, and members of Friends of Ball Grove.
Community Centre Update

Therese advised that there has not been a lot of progress since the last meeting.  The Trustees have had a look around and are waiting for both legal sides to agree the lease.  They do not have keys yet.  The roof needed attention which Lancashire County Council have repaired.  The LCC Facilities team will remove any fixtures that they can use elsewhere, and the Trustees must detail all the work that they plan on carrying out.  Anything additional to this list will need to have Cabinet approval before any work is done.  The Trustees are looking for local producers to sell their items in the shop, and all volunteers are welcome.  Therese to speak to Booths Supermarket to see if they can assist with any fixtures required.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven Hounslow’s contract is due for renewal, and all Councillors are very happy with the work that he has done since he became the Lengthsman.  The new contract was signed by Cllr Hodgson, Adele Waddington, Cllr C Storey and Cllr Hartley.  Adele to send onto Steven.
Cllr Robinson thanked the Councillors on behalf of Trawden in Bloom for paying for 6 tickets for the prize giving ceremony.  TiB are paying for the additional 2 people who would like to attend.  A copy of the presentation has been done for Cllr Cockburn-Price as the Borough Councillors donated money to the group.  There i a new manager at Jewsons and Cllr Robinson has spoken to him and he seems happy to continue to support the Group.  Any improvements for the Harmabee Surgery garden should be put on hold until Cllr Hodgson has met with Dr Arshad who is purchasing the Surgery, to find out his intentions, if any, for the garden area.
Cllr Robinson to get a planter for the wall outside N-Lighten and the company have agreed to pay for the plants at £30 per year.

Cllr Robinson asked Adele if she could find out where the wild flower seeds outside of Barnoldswick were purchased from.  Adele to contact CCllr Whipp
19/2018
Colne and District Committee meeting

The enforcement at Cowfield Farm is still on the list and the occupiers have been asked to remove the construction.  The alterations to the Parish Hall have been recommended to be approved.  Cllr Dransfield has spoken to Neil Watson and there are no planning regulations that this can be refused on.  The building definitely has a D1 classification.  The camping pod application at Parson Lee is recommended to be refused as Highways are concerned about increase in traffic.  
Neighbourhood Plan
A draft Plan should be available by the end of October.  It will be circulated before the meeting on 18th October for everyone to comment on.  Cllr Dransfield has done some work on the Townscape Character Policy which includes Foulds Road and Hill Top, Lane Top and New Row at Winewall, Church Street and Old Chelsea and Lanehouse/Hollin Hall.  Cllr Dransfield is to contact Rosemary Lyons, the Conservation Officer at Pendle Council to see if she thinks the areas chosen are suitable.  The Policy on Wycoller is still work in progress.  It was suggested that the Oaken Bank/Midge Hole area be added; Cllr Dransfield to consider this.  
The Flood Risk Assessment had been sent back to the consultants as there were errors on it.  It has now been amended and received back.  This final report is now complete.  Hopefully the Referendum will coincide with the Elections in May and there should be a good turnout to vote.
Allotments/Garages
Cllrs David and Clare Storey have measured all of the allotments and Adele did some costings of price per square metre.  Looking at the past prices that have been charged, some people were paying as little as 7p per sq metre, and others 60p per sq metre.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that the cost should be 25p per square metre for those areas that are suitable for growing, and 15p per square metre for those areas that are not suitable for growing.  Adele to work out the new costs for all allotments and write to everyone.  Cllr D Storey also recommended that all plots should be renumbered as from April 2018.  Put to vote – all in favour.
Cllr D Storey advised that he has received complaints about plot 21A.  Adele to write to the tenant and ask what the intentions are for the plot as very little progress has been made.  Cllr Storey also requested that letters be sent out to tenants of plots 18D and 15C as very little progress has been made on these plots also.  

Adele to write to the tenant of plot 16 and ask whether they would like to split it as it is very large, and nothing has been grown this year.  

Adele has written to people on the waiting list asking if they would be interested in the garage at plot 16.  There is a garage already there, but it needs removing.  None of the people asked responded, so the new residents of number 141 Cotton Tree Lane have already asked whether they could be considered.  Adele to offer it to them; proposed by Cllr D Storey, seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – all in favour. 
Condition of Bus Shelters
Leo Brightley has repainted inside the stone bus shelter at Trawden Road in a light magnolia colour and it looks much better.  Leo has advised that he will carry some graffiti remover with him, so if any graffiti appears, it can be cleaned off immediately.  The bus shelter at the bottom of Dean Street will be painted before the next meeting.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

Cllr Dransfield and Adele Waddington met with Philip Mousdale regarding the Recreation Ground and Ball Grove.  The net loss of the Rec is £13906, and there are no financial incentives from Pendle Council to help with maintenance costs of the Parish Council owned it.  Cllr Dransfield recommended that the Parish Council should not accept the transfer; this was seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – 7 in favour, 1 against.  
Adele needs to write to the Friends of Trawden Rec group and advise that they need to start supplying updates starting in November, or there are fears that the Public Spaces Protection Order will be forced upon the Rec 
and dogs would have to be kept on a lead.  The group asked whether there was funding available for meetings, but the Councillors felt that, as the Council did not provide a venue for the Friends of Ball Grove, we shouldn’t for the Rec group.  It was suggested that the Trawden Arms or the Pavilion on the Rec could be used.

Currently, the Parish Council contribute to the grounds maintenance at Ball Grove, and following the meeting with Philip, it was suggested that this continue until 2020/21 when we could look at the cost of providing the 
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maintenance ourselves.  Proposed by Cllr Dransfield, seconded by Cllr Hodgson.  Put to vote – all in favour.
Garage for Parish Council use

Adele has ordered the garage and made it slightly bigger than originally planned.  It is to be 13’3” wide x 16’1” long and will be delivered and erected by White Rose Buildings on 31st October.  Adele to leaflet the street and ask that there is sufficient access for the delivery truck.
Trawden TT in Wycoller
Cllr Hodgson advised that there is a problem with push bikes in Wycoller coming down the Dene very fast.  One biker has run into a contractors vehicle repairing the road, others divert into the beck when they face pedestrians, and one has run into a car of the Friends of Wycoller, casing £300 worth of damage.  The bikes are timing themselves from Coldwell to the bridge in Wycoller, and there have been reports of near misses with pedestrians.    When lambs are up to 3 weeks old, they will run to whatever is moving very fast and can get run over.  Adele to write to Tom Partridge and ask who this should be reported to.
Protection of Private Car Parks

At the last Neighbourhood Planning meeting, Jonathan Dicken recommended that, if there are parking problems within the Parish, private car parks can be protected in the Plan.  The car parks are at the end of Hollin Hall, top of Back Colne Road, 3 spaces outside Old Jospehs Barn, Top of Back Lane, Ball Grove car park, 4 spaces at Rye Croft, Community Centre, Library, area to the side of the Victorian Toilet, Doctors Surgery and Holme Crescent.  Adele to draw up the list and supply to Jonathan Dicken at the next NHP meeting for guidance on the way forward.

Tram Tracks

David Barnes Tarmacadam have repaired the area at the top of the tram tracks reported last month, but we have been advised that there is an area opposite Thornlea where the side of the tracks is being eroded due to water and vehicles.  Cllr Hodgson has taken a look at this, and will, with help, dig out and concrete up to the tracks.  This has already been done further down and has been very successful.

Cllr Hartley reported that there is a tree growing out of the fencing – Cllr Reyner advised that he will trim it back.

Parish Matters
Cllr Robinson advised that the wall outside CNC Support needs attention.  There is a LCC owned dry stone wall that seems to be moving.  Adele to report to CCllr’s Whipp and Purcell.
Cllr Robinson has been asked by the Flooding Monitor on River Street if it is possible to have a water height measure installed near to the bridge so that she can see the height when it is dark.  Adele to write to Newground and see if this is something they can assist with.

Planning Applications

Application: 17/0444/FUL

Address : Parson Lee Farm Keighley Road Trawden Colne Lancashire BB8 8SU

Poposal : Full: Change of use from agricultural land to camping use, siting of four portable camping pods and conversion of an existing outbuilding to a shower/toilet block (Re-submission. For Mr A Cross

Response sent - The Councillors are currently working on a Neighbourhood plan which has a policy that supports tourism, and Wycoller in particular. This application is encouraging tourism to the area.
The original application was refused on access considerations. Parson Lee was previously a 3 bedroomed B&B and had the same level of minimal traffic impact. It was also a working farm and had more dangerous traffic which included tractors and farm machinery.  Parson Lee is half way between Todmorden and Gisburn on the Bridleway and would be an ideal place for people to stay whilst travelling the route. Other local establishments currently do not have the capacity or facilities to accommodate horses

Application : 17/0539/OUT

PROPOSAL: Outline: Erection of one bungalow within curtilage (Access only). AT: Stunstead House Stunstead 
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Road Trawden FOR: Mr K Birtwistle 

The Councillors feel that the proposed access is acceptable, but any development must ensure that the materials used are in-keeping with it’s surroundings.

Correspondence
Bank statement received

Notification of the Fairtrade Cheese & Wine Event to be held on Friday 10th November 7pm – 9pm at St Bartholomew’s Church, Colne
Suggestion from Pendle Borough Council that the Parish Council may add ‘Youth Issues’ as a standing item on the agenda.  Thoughts.  The Councillors feel that this should be included on the agenda.
2016/7 income and expenditure costs received from Philip Mousdale for the Recreation Ground

Email received from Sarah Cockburn-Price advising that Pendle Borough Council could fill the 2 new grit bins

Advice received that Colne and District Committee agreed to fund the restoration of the Victorian Toilet with a £1500 grant

Email received from Karen Pugh advising that she is not willing to contribute anything to the re-citing of the compost bin in the adjacent allotment

Invitation to include items in the Community Governance Review with Pendle Borough Council

Agenda received for the Scrutiny Management Team meeting on 19th September
Audit received back completed from the external auditor BDO.  Notice of completion displayed in the notice board from 18th September 2017.

Email received from Steven Wilcock asking if the Parish Council would sponsor the Friendship Group again this year.  Cllr Robinson proposed £300, seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Notification of the Development Management Committee to be held on 25th September 2017
Notification of the Accounts and Audit Committee to be held on 28th September

Annual Playground Inspection Report received for Lanehouse Lane

Email received from Dr Molyneux with regards to the garden area at Harambee Surgery.  Adele to arrange for Cllr Hodgson to meet with Dr Arshad to discuss any plans for the garden that he has.

Email showing interest in the current vacancy for Winewall from Mark Attwood

Email received from Wendy Waring regarding the repair of the side of the tram tracks across from her house

Request from a resident of Cotton Tree Lane to paint a disabled parking bay to the rear of their property.  Adele to write and confirm that the Parish Council have no objections to this.

Quote received for cleaning the bus shelters and Playground.  It was suggested that Leo Brightley could clean the bus shelters.  Adele to ask him for a cost to clean them in Spring and Autumn.  Adele to ask Unique Clean to re-cost the cleaning of the playground without grass cutting and weeding as this service is provided by Ian Salter.

Finance
Bank transfer of £184 to Steven Hounslow for September hours
Bank transfer of £360 to Ian Salter for grass cutting for September
Bank transfer of £300 to The Friendship Group
Bank Transfer of £360 to BDO for completion of the Audit
Bank transfer of £1200 to Flood Risk Consultants for the report produced for the Neighbourhood Plan
Bank Transfer of £2696 to White Rose Buildings for the Garage

Bank Transfer of £200 to CWS Groundworks for the preparation of the garage site

Bank Transfer of £66 to Pendle Borough Council for the Playground Inspection
Bank Transfer of £18.49 to Cllr Robinson for reimbursement of items purchased for Trawden in Bloom

Bank Transfer of £49.12 to Cllr Dransfield for reimbursement of Adobe packaged purchased

Additional 8hrs approved for Clerks Project Hours in September
Meeting closed 10.10pm – next meeting 6th November 2017 
Meeting dates : 4 Dec   
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